FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

SPECIAL MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

FEBRUARY 2, 2004

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Paul Williams (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Johnny Dawkins (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Tiffanie Sneed, Assistant City Attorney


Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Victor Sharpe, Interim Community Development Director


Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Dr. Brian Gentle, Pastor, Haymount United Methodist Church, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS


Ms. Wendy Riddle introduced Mr. Tommy Black, the composer of the City’s official song, “My Hometown Fayetteville”.  Mr. Black presented and performed the song for the audience.  The audience responded with a standing ovation for Mr. Black.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


City Manager Roger Stancil requested to add a closed session for litigation, Gregory Williams v. City of Fayetteville and Gates Four Homeowners Association v. City of Fayetteville.  He also requested to remove Item 8, consider request from Airborne and Special Operations Museum Foundation to address City Council.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the agenda with the changes.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


Council Member Worthy requested that the Mayor appoint an ad hoc committee to deal with the museum issue.  Mayor Pitts responded he would take this under advisement.

2.
PUBLIC FORUM:


Mr. Franklin Reed, 442 Wilmington Road, Fayetteville, NC, requested that grants be given homeowners between Vanstory Street and Old Wilmington Road for home repair.


Mr. Robert C. Anderson, 511 Argyll Road, Fayetteville, NC, addressed the Council regarding the pickup of 60 plus trash bags of solid waste.  Mr. Anderson expressed dissatisfaction with the response and service he had received when requesting the pickup of the trash.


Mr. Jose Cardona, 7018 Kittridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated he had contacted the asphalt contractors and they did not want to work with the City because the inspectors were too picky.  He requested the City take advantage of the fact that Colonel and actress Martha Raye was buried at Fort Bragg and use her notoriety to make Fayetteville known to the world.  Mr. Cardona reported Cross Creek was still polluted.

3.
CONSENT:


Council Member Worthy requested to pull Item 3.B.1 for discussion.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 3.B.1.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes.

1.
Regular meeting of January 12, 2004.
B.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Worthy.

2.
Adopt Budget Ordinance Amendment 2004-8 (Airport Terminal Window Replacement).

This amendment is to appropriate funds from the Airport Operating Fund to be transferred to the Airport Capital Project Fund.  This transfer is to finance the replacement of terminal windows that were originally installed without flashing.  The total cost estimate as submitted by Smith Construction’s Change Order Number One is $150,852.00.  The FAA has acknowledged this is an eligible cost overrun of the project and when Federal funds are appropriated, a grant amendment will be issued.  This grant amendment, when issued, will cover 90 percent of the cost overrun.
3.
Adopt Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2004-4 (Airport Terminal Window Replacement).

This amendment funds Smith Construction’s Change Order No. One related to the Terminal Building Renovations Phase II Project.  This change order is necessary to replace windows that currently leak because they were installed without flashing.  The total cost of the window replacement is $150,852.00 and will be funded by a transfer from the Airport Operating Fund until the FAA appropriates additional grant money for the eligible cost overrun.
4.
Change order to Smith Construction, Inc. - Airport Terminal Phase II project.

C.
Approve Bid Award for one Hydraulic Excavator to Rob’s Hydraulics, Inc, low bidder, in the amount of $156,940.00. (PWC)


Bids were received as follows:

Rob’s Hydraulics, Inc. (Grimesland, NC)
$156,940.00

Interstate Equipment Co. (Cary, NC)
$175,073.00

A.E. Finley & Associates, Inc. (Raleigh, NC)
$181,075.00

Mitchell Distributing Co., Inc. (Raleigh, NC)
$184,829.39

R. W. Moore Equipment Co. (Gamer, NC)
$194,753.00

Briggs Construction Equipment (Raleigh, NC)
$197,624.00

James River Equipment (Greensboro, NC)
$208,500.00

D.
Approve Special Permit for off-premise signs from February 27 through March 8, 2004, for the Home Builders Association of Fayetteville for their annual Carolina Home Show at the Agri-Expo Center from March 5 through 7.
E.
Approve Special Permit for off-premise signs from March 8-15, 2004, for the Craftsmen's Festival at the Agri-Expo Center on March 13 and 14.
B.1.
Resolution authorizing the Trolley Line Feasibility Study contingent upon matching funding provided by Chamber of Commerce.


Council Member Worthy pulled this item for discussion.

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH THE NORTH CAROLINA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-005.


Mr. Stancil reported the North Carolina Department of Transportation had approved a grant to assist in the costs associated with a limited-scope feasibility study for a trolley line.  The total approved amount was $75,000.00 with $67,500.00 being State funds and $7,500.00 being local funds.  He stated the Chamber of Commerce had expressed an interest in providing the local match for the grant and Fayetteville State University had informally offered to perform the study and provide a local in-kind match for the grant funds.


Mr. Stancil stated the City was required to adopt a resolution to authorize a City official to enter into the agreement with the NCDOT for the grant.


Council Member Worthy stated he would not recommend approval unless it was contingent upon the Chamber of Commerce providing the $7,500.00 as the local match.


Mr. Stancil stated he would not execute an agreement with the NCDOT until the funding of $7,500.00 had been provided by the Chamber of Commerce.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to approve the study contingent upon the City getting $7,500.00 from the Chamber of Commerce.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

4.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
P04-7F.  Consider amendment to Section 30-282 of the Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Chapter 30, Zoning, Article IX, Landscape Standards, to be amended to include a buffer\landscaping requirement between non-residentially zoned properties and residentially zoned properties.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the findings of the Glensford/Cliffdale Road Study regarding the development of a buffer/landscaping ordinance separating nonresidential development from residential development.  Mr. Teal reported the study had recommended a 30-foot buffer for properties greater than one acre.


Mr. Teal stated the staff’s suggestion was that the buffer requirement pertain to C1P, C3, M1 and M2 zoning districts since C1 zoning districts were generally small in nature thus making it impractical to have a buffer area for small lots.  He explained that the buffer/landscaping area would correspond to the setback area for each of the different types of zoning districts.  Mr. Teal reviewed the setback requirements for each zoning district.


Mr. Teal further explained that the ordinance amendment would not affect any existing properties and would only apply to future property development.  He explained the buffer area could have trees and other vegetation, but could not be used for parking or storage.  Mr. Teal reviewed diagrams which demonstrated the proposed setbacks.


A discussion was held regarding the effect of the proposed ordinance on properties that become nonconforming due to an act of God or other mishap, the differences between the existing and proposed buffers, the possible loss of building size and parking space, the economic impact, and the requirement of maintenance in the buffered areas.


This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. The public hearing opened at 8:20 p.m.


Mrs. Barbara Hannan, 4739 Flintcastle Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the 30-foot buffer requirement.  She stated it would preserve neighborhoods and protect the citizens.  Mrs. Hannan stated her subdivision was ready for this item to be completed.


Ms. Faye Huggins, 4795 Duncastle Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the proposed change.  Ms. Huggins reviewed the history of the Glensford area controversy which had resulted in the Glensford Land Use Study.  She stated her neighborhood was in agreement with the recommendations of the study and action needed to be taken now to approve regulations that could be enforced.  Ms. Huggins requested to save the remainder of her time for rebuttal.


Mr. George Rose, 1206 Longleaf Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition.  He stated the proposed ordinance would be so restrictive that it would not be economically feasible to develop small properties in C3 and C1P zoning districts.  He requested the Council consider the consequences this ordinance would have on property development throughout the City.


Mr. Billy Maxwell, 314 West Park Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition to the proposed amendment.  He stated the City would lose tax base because development would be impeded by the restrictions being proposed.


Mr. Ralph Huff, 1127 Offshore Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition.  He stated he understood the need to protect residential property, but the proposed changes would result in every piece of commercial property in Fayetteville being reduced in value.  He stated his biggest fear was that within three months other zoning districts would have similar restrictions.  Mr. Huff stated he felt the proposed buffer would be a plausible solution to the Glensford situation, but with storm water retention requirements, the proposed buffering requirements would be catastrophic if City-wide.


Mr. Jonathan Charleston, attorney for Joe Riddle, stated he was not in opposition, but he felt things needed to be put into perspective.  Mr. Charleston stated he represented Riddle Commercial Properties and in all reality nothing could be done about the commercial development in the Glensford area because it was going to happen.  He stated his concerns about the proposed amendment was what would happen to existing properties when they were affected by an act of God and whether any consideration had been given to the buffering requirements for multi-family development in relation to residential property.


Mr. Charleston stated a balance needed to be reached and there was no need to take the Glensford area issue and apply it to the entire community.


Mrs. Barbara Hannan offered rebuttal and stated the Council needed to approve the amendment and to delay the rezoning of Mr. Riddle’s property until this issue could be resolved.


Ms. Faye Huggins offered rebuttal in support of the ordinance amendment.  She stated the homeowners wanted quiet and beauty and the developers wanted return on their investments.  She requested that her neighborhood not be destroyed.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:40 p.m.


Council Member Haire expressed his feeling that the Council was caught in the middle and he inquired if there was anything that could be done to use this setback for the Glensford area and not include it in everything else.


Mr. Teal stated the ordinance would apply to the entire City and consideration must be given to the possibility of the existence of contract zoning.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to follow the recommendations of the Planning staff on this item.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of the blanket approval of the proposed ordinance and applying the Glensford Study to the entire City.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Williams moved to send this item back to the Planning Commission for them to (1) look at the quality of the buffer, (2) be sensitive of property owners, (3) consider the economic impact, and (4) review the loss of value issue.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


Council Member Worthy stated Item 5 should be added to this.

Council Member Gonzalez stated she was confused and she did not think Item 5 should be discussed with this item and she strongly felt that more discussion was needed on this and how it would affect the City as a whole.  She stated she did not think a blanket action should be taken because there was a need to balance the residential needs and the development of business.

Council Members Smith and Kirby expressed their support for the approval of the original motion.

Further discussion was held.  Mr. Joe Riddle stated he was not opposed to the 30-foot buffer in the Glensford situation and would honor the buffer regardless of what the City did, but this was not a community-wide issue.

Council Member Massey stated that one size definitely did not fit all and he could not support the original motion.

Mayor Pitts stated it was clear that the Council was fine with the standards as applied to the Glensford Study area, but there was a problem with the effect on the entire City.

AMENDED MOTION:

Council Member Keefe stated because this did not need to be done on a piecemeal basis, he moved that the multi-family/residential issue be considered at the same time.

Council Member Williams stated he would accept that amendment.


Council Member Smith withdrew her original motion, and requested that a time frame of 90 days be added to the motion made by Council Member Williams.  Council Member Williams agreed to the time frame.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Mayor Pro Tem Kirby)

B.
Consider the street renaming of Putt-Putt Place to Owen Park Lane.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  There was no one to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 9:16 p.m.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE CHANGING THE STREET NAME OF PUTT-PUTT PLACE TO OWEN PARK LANE.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2004-001.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

5.
P03-54F.  Consider the rezoning from R5 Residential District to C1P Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at the end of Duncastle Road.  Containing 11 acres more or less and being the property of Joseph P. Riddle, III, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5748, page 0735, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the current land use, the 2010 Land Use Plan, and site photographs.  Mr. Teal stated the Planning Commission had recommended approval of the rezoning request.

Mr. Teal informed the Council their options were to either approve the rezoning or to set a public hearing.

Council Member Worthy inquired if there were any perimeters in place whereby an agreement between the residents and the developer existed.  Mr. Teal responded that no provisions could be placed by the Council prior to their approval of the rezoning.

Discussion ensued with Mayor Pitts stating it was inappropriate to enter questions about residents at this time, and the decision must be made only on the rezoning of the property.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the rezoning to C1P.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe


Further discussion was held.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Haire moved to table this item for 90 days.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Council Member Keefe stated if this item were tabled it would be setting a precedent and no commercial property could be looked at for 90 days.


Council Member Williams stated this was the opposite of contract zoning and nothing could be done until the ordinance was in place.


Council Member Smith stated there had been a gentlemen’s agreement on this item and there was no need to delay it any further.


Council Member Gonzalez stated if the substitute motion passed, a moratorium would be in place on any commercial and residential development.  She stated the Council had directed that a study be done on the Glensford issue and recommendations had been made, but tonight was the first time that the buffer item as a whole had been discussed.  Council Member Gonzalez stated the rezoning issue and the buffering issue were two separate items and should not be considered together.


Further discussion was held.  Council Member Dawkins called for the question.


Council Member Haire withdrew his substitute motion.


City Attorney Karen McDonald stated for the record that she wanted the Council to understand that the current ordinance did not require a 30-foot buffer and if Mr. Riddle did not put the 30-foot buffer as promised, the Council would not be able to enforce the buffer.

ORIGINAL MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Mayor Pro Tem Kirby)

6.
Consider adoption of Interlocal Agreement for the establishment of a Countywide Joint Appearance Commission.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

7.
Consider request from N.C. Real Estate Commission for use of Council Chamber.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He recommended approval of the request.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve this request, but to send the rental policy to the Policy Committee for future consideration of policy revision because the policy was not being followed.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

8.
Consider request from Airborne and Special Operations Museum Foundation to address City Council.

City Manager Roger Stancil removed this item from the agenda.

9.
Presentation of Old Wilmington Road Economic Development Plan.
MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to table this item until the February 9, 2004, City Council meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

10.
Update on Council Strategic Plan.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to table this item until the next meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

11.
Consider appointments to the Fort Bragg/Pope Air Force Base Regional Land Use Advisory Commission.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to make Mayor Pro Tem Kirby the voting member with Council Member Gonzalez, Jimmy Teal, and Victor Sharpe as ex officio members.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

12.
Report from Conservation and Environment Committee.

Mayor Pro Tem Kirby, Chair, presented this item.  She updated the Council on the status of the Environmental Court and stated Judge Keever and Judge Tucker were researching whether the enforcement should be a civil or criminal matter.

Ms. Marisa Chapman presented an update on the air quality issues of Cumberland County.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to go on record as being proactive to all of the things the City was responsible for regarding this issue.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

13.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

A.
Appointments

1.
Personnel Review Board - 3 vacancies - 4 nominations made


Dr. Anne Chavis, Mr. Bobby Wynn, and Mrs. Coleen Astrike were appointed to the Personnel Review Board.

B.
Nominations

1.
Fayetteville Airport Commission - 1 fill-in vacancy - 1 nomination made


Ms. Carolyn Gaskins was nominated by Mayor Pro Tem Kirby.

2.
Fayetteville Finance Corporation - 4 vacancies - 4 nominations made


Ms. Pam Waller was nominated by Council Member Haire.

C.
Information February Vacancies

1.
Public Arts Commission - 3 vacancies - 2 nominees from Museum of Art and 1 nominee from Fayetteville Arts Council

14.
Closed session for litigation.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to go into closed session to discuss litigation, Gregory Williams v. City of Fayetteville and Gates Four Homeowners Association, et al. v. City of Fayetteville.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The closed session began at 10:28 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to resume the regular session.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The regular session resumed at 10:55 p.m.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of December 2003 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.

2003 Taxes
$13,878,813.43

2003 Vehicle Taxes
332,765.52
2003 Revit
17,972.96
2003 Vehicle Revit
192.74
2003 FVT
36,797.33
2003 Storm Water
825,626.64
2002 Taxes
32,143.30
2002 Vehicle Taxes
37,574.82
2002 Revit
70.90
2002 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2002 FVT
5,096.86
2002 Storm Water
3,775.86
2001 Taxes
11,747.56
2001 Vehicle Taxes
2,020.01
2001 Revit
14.70
2001 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2001 FVT
453.41
2001 Storm Water
1,590.55
2000 Taxes
4,533.61
2000 Vehicle Taxes
1,609.45
2000 Revit
10.06
2000 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2000 FVT
362.85

2000 Storm Water
302.85
1999 and Prior Taxes
10,721.60

1999 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
2,505.19
1999 and Prior Revit
0.00

1999 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.48
1999 and Prior FVT
650.72
1999 and Prior Storm Water
349.41
Interest
20,654.90
Interest (Revit)
13.76
Interest (Storm Water)
964.01
Fayetteville Discount (Current)
0.00

Fayetteville Discount (Revit)
0.00

Total Collections
$15,229,335.48
2.
Copy of letter from NCDOT regarding traffic signal investigation for intersection of US 401 Bypass (Country Club Drive) and Clearwater Drive.

3.
Copy of letter from NCDOT regarding traffic signal investigation for intersection of Morganton Road and Saint Mary’s Parkway.

4.
PWC:  Strategic Business Decisions Report from Chairman for December 2003.

5.
Police Department – Report from the Office of Professional Standards and Inspections for the month of December 2003.

6.
Report on status of ongoing annexation projects.

7.
FACVB – minutes of November 14, 2003.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 10:56 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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